MINUTES
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING – MARCH 13, 2006
 
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, March 13, 2006, at 7:00 p.m., in the large courtroom of the county courthouse.  Chairman David Guice, presiding, called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  There were approximately 20 people in the audience.
 
Commissioners present were Chairman David Guice, Commissioners Jason Chappell, Jeff Duvall, Ray Miller and Kelvin Phillips.
 
Staff members present were Manager Artie Wilson, Attorney David Neumann, Finance Director Gay Poor, Project Engineer Larry Reece, Library Director Anna Yount, Building Permitting and Enforcement Director Jeff Fisher and Clerk to the Board Kimberly Conover.
 
Media: Transylvania Times – Stephen Sacco
 
Following an introduction of the members of the board by Chairman Guice, the chairman offered the invocation and Commissioner Phillips led the Pledge of Allegiance.
 
PUBLIC COMMENT (sign-in required)
There were no comments received from the public. 
 
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
Commissioner Chappell made a motion to table Item VI C, the appointment to the TNRC board, until the next meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously approved.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously approved.
 
CONSENT AGENDA
Commissioner Chappell moved to approve the consent agenda as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and approved unanimously.
 
The following items were approved:
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the February 27, 2006 regular meetings were approved as submitted.
 
FACILITIES USE REQUESTS:  Commissioners approved the following facilities use requests:
· Use of Silvermont by the Civitan Club on March 20, 2006 from 5:30 to 8:00 p.m.  Their request for a waiver of fees was granted.
· Use of grounds surrounding Silvermont by the US Army Reserve Center to hold a Family Day for soldiers recently deployed from Iraqi Freedom on June 3, 2006 from 8:00 am to 5:00 pm.  Their request for a waiver of fees was granted.
 
PRESENTATION
 
ANNUAL SUMMARY – BUILDING PERMITTING AND ENFORCEMENT DEPARTMENT
Building Permitting Director Jeff Fisher presented the Annual Summary of Department Operations for the Building Department for calendar year 2005.  Mr. Fisher reported that the building industry in Transylvania County was strong during 2005.  As a result, the county building department was busy with plan review, permitting and inspections.  The following are some statistics that were recorded:
· New house construction in the city was up 280%
· New house construction in the county was up 4.5%
· New commercial projects constructed in the city and county was up 67%
· The number of commercial addition/alteration projects constructed in the city and county was down by 23%
· The total construction value of all projects for 2005 was $111,259,767, up by 8%.
· New home construction growth was strongest in the City of Brevard, followed in descending strength by the Townships of Hogback, Connestee, Dunn’s Rock and Little River
 
Mr. Fisher stated that the building department is prepared for future growth in home building and commercial construction with the new procedures and technologies currently being utilized and others planned.  More than ever before, the department is more streamlined, efficient and customer-service oriented.  The customer service surveys that were received from permit holders during the year averaged 4.35 points, out of a possible 5 points.  Those scores are directly reflective of the department’s constant efforts to provide quality service to the community. 
 
It was noted that there will be sweeping changes in the building codes for all trades during this coming year.  The building department, along with the construction industry, will have to come up to speed quickly with the new changes.  Mr. Fisher’s department will do all that it can to make this transition as smooth as possible.
 
Commissioner Chappell commended Mr. Fisher and the staff in the building department for the work that has been done.  He stated that he has heard nothing but positive comments about the changes that have been made in the department. 
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to accept the 2005 Annual Report, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously approved.
 
APPOINTMENTS
 
JUVENILE CRIME PREVENTION COUNCIL
Commissioner Miller moved to appoint Barry Beavers (Mt. Laurel representative) to replace Carla Hill on the JCPC board, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously approved.
 
PERSONNEL BOARD
Commissioner Chappell moved to reappoint Chester Kilpatrick (community) and Tissie Stroup (employee) to a second term, seconded by Commissioner Miller and unanimously carried.  Commissioner Miller moved to waive the two-term limit for Tom Crawford and to reappoint Mr. Crawford to another term on the Personnel Board, seconded by Commissioner Chappell and unanimously approved.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to reappoint Tom Crawford to serve as chairman for 2006, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously approved.
 
OLD BUSINESS
 
UPDATE ON UNIFIED DEVELOPMENT ORDINANCE
Last week Chairman Guice, Vice Chairman Duvall and County Manager Wilson met twice with City of Brevard Mayor Jimmy Harris, Mayor Pro Tem Rodney Locks and City Manager Joe Albright to discuss Chapter 6 of the city’s proposed Unified Development Ordinance (UDO). 
 
After consideration, city council unanimously agreed to pursue a floodplain management study with the county.  The premise of the study is that there is a limited amount of developable land in Transylvania County.  The City of Brevard and Transylvania County have agreed to jointly fund a study to look at ways the floodplain can be utilized and managed while having minimal adverse impact to the environment and affected property owners.  This study would be done by a mutually agreed upon engineering firm.  The scope of the study would include looking at a range of alternatives and their economic impact, starting with the least restrictive requirement, which is the current county regulations of requiring all construction to be one foot above the base flood elevation, to the most restrictive requirement, which is not allowing any development in the floodplain.  The city and county have further agreed that the study would be centered on theFrench Broad River basin since most of the floodplain lies in this river basin.  After the study is completed, the city and county will hold a public meeting(s) to discuss the results of the study and will notify and invite all affected property owners to attend.  It is the intent of the study that the city and county will reach agreement on how the floodplain will be utilized and managed with both the city and county adopting legislation that is best for the environment, our citizens and our economy.
 
All agreed that the meetings with the city were very productive and beneficial.  It is believed that a document that will work for all the citizens of the community can be prepared.
 
Commissioner Miller asked about the phrase “centered on the French Broad River basin” since the county also has other rivers, such as the Davidson River, flowing through it.  The manager responded that the study would include the floodplain areas to, but not including, the Savannah River basin.
 
In addition, on February 23, 2006, the chairman hosted a meeting at Transylvania Community Hospital with members of the community to discuss the “compensatory storage” and “no net rise certificate” clauses in the proposed UDO and how they might affect property owners in the floodplain.
 
Once a decision has been reached and the scope of the study has been decided upon, the manager will prepare and publish a request for proposals.   
 
Commissioner Miller made a motion that the board of commissioners agrees to fund a joint study with the City of Brevard.  Commissioner Duvall seconded the motion.
 
Commissioner Phillips asked to what extent the study would be able to establish what economic development impact there would be since we would be dealing with so many different properties.  He also wanted to know if there was any proposed cost estimate for the study discussed.  The engineers will look at and evaluate the properties in categories.  The scope of work will drive the study and what it might include.  The manager noted that an estimated cost for the study will be brought back to the commissioners for their consideration.
 
Commissioner Chappell asked about a timeframe before study could be done.  No timeframe was discussed at the meeting with city.  However, Brevard College has hired an engineer to help them assess what affect the new ordinance might have on the college.  Commissioner Chappell suggested that it might be a good idea to take into account any other studies done while preparing our study.  The chairman noted that this is a joint effort and the county will work closely with the city to resolve any issues.
 
Following the discussion, the vote on the motion was unanimous.
 
The chairman thanked Commissioner Duvall and the manager for their help on bringing the parties together to prepare the study.
 
AUTHORITY FOR CHAIRMAN AND COUNTY MANAGER TO NEGOTIATE MEDIATION WITH LINCOLN GENERAL
The county has been awarded a judgment of $459,202, plus interest at 8% from July 23, 2003, in the lawsuit against the county by Mustard Seed Construction.  However, Lincoln General, the surety for Mustard Seed, will be the entity to have to pay the judgment.  The county learned today that Mustard Seed has appealed the decision and the case will be heard by the appellate court.  At this point, we are not sure what this appeal will do to the process of mediation with Lincoln General, which is scheduled for May 5, 2006. 
 
The manager stated that in order for the county to proceed with the mediation, the board of commissioners needs to give the chairman and county manager full authority to negotiate and possibly settle a deal at the mediation.  He noted that interest at 8% will continue as the case is heard by the appellate court. 
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to give full authority to the chairman and the county manager to negotiate and to resolve/settle at the mediation with Lincoln General.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Phillips and carried unanimously.
 
NEW BUSINESS
 
REQUEST FOR FUNDS – ADDICTION RECOVERY INSTITUTE
The Western North Carolina Initiative on Mental Health and Substance Abuse is holding a leadership symposium for professional and community leaders on Monday, April 3, at the Renaissance Hotel in Asheville.  This symposium is aimed at educating professional and community leaders from the 17 Western North Carolina counties and developing collaborative responses about mental heath and substance abuse.  The cost of the symposium is $60,000.  Buncombe County has made a donation of $30,000 to help fund the effort and has asked each county to make a $500 contribution to help cover the remaining costs.  
 
Commissioner Chappell was unsure if we would receive $500 worth of information from the meeting.  Manager Wilson, however, felt that many leaders would be attending the symposium to look at ways the community can address some of the mental health issues and to attempt to develop collaborative responses to those issues.  Chairman Guice stated that funds from the mental health maintenance of efforts monies could be used to cover the $500 contribution.
 
Commissioner Duvall made a motion to authorize a $500 contribution from the mental health maintenance of effort funds to help cover the costs of the mental health symposium.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Miller
 
Commissioner Miller mentioned that potential invitees include a broad range of well-qualified people including mental health providers, law enforcement personnel, hospital personnel, county commissioners and county managers, as well as other members of the community.  Commissioner Phillips stated that he would prefer to see the money spent directly on mental health in the community.  He would like to see some documentation on how the money was spent, once it is prepared. 
 
Commissioner Phillips moved to amend the motion to include that we would receive information on how the money was spent.  Commissioner Chappell seconded the motion which was approved unanimously.
 
 The vote on the motion as amended was approved unanimously.
 
REQUEST TO PLACE SCULPTURES ON COUNTY PROPERTY
The City of Brevard has requested permission to place art sculptures at the following county sites:
1. Foxes – to be placed in front of the existing library building to the left of the main entrance.
2. Deer – to be placed in the arboretum at the South Broad entrance on a knoll to the left of the entrance just inside the fence.
 
Mr. Richard Fry, county horticulturalist, and Recreation Director Rick Pangle were asked to look at the proposed site at the arboretum.  They found no problem with the location.  (Attached is a sketch of the sculpture).
 
The location of the fox, however, could be a problem if renovation of the old library is approved by the board of commissioners.  Therefore, the manager has recommended that the board delay consideration of this location for the fox sculpture until disposition of the old library is finalized.
 
The manager noted that if the board approves the location of the deer at the South Broad Arboretum, the City of Brevard will maintain the sculpture and liability insurance, designating both the city and county as insureds on the general liability policy.  We would want to be able to cancel the agreement upon 60 days’ notice to the city.
 
Commissioner Chappell moved the agreement to enter into a contract with the City of Brevard for the placement of a deer sculpture at the South Broad Arboretum in the location shown on the photo (attachment as part of these minutes) and to add to the contract that the county has the right to cancel upon a 60-day notice to the city, seconded by Commissioner Miller.
 
During the discussion, Commissioners Duvall and Phillips expressed a desire to see the actual deer sculpture first before approving its placement on county grounds.
 
The vote was 3 to 2 (Commissioners Duvall and Phillips voted no). 
 
CHANGE ORDERS FOR THE NEW LIBRARY
The following change orders were approved since the last board of commissioners’ meeting:
      1.   Installation of three recessed can lights                                                        $986
      2.   Credit for grass seed                                                                               -$3,500
      3.   Quad receptacle                                                                                         $264
      4.   Additional disconnect                                                                                  $509
 
                     Total change orders                                                                       -$1,741
The total of change orders to date is $194,268, leaving a remaining contingency balance of $87,732. 
 
The manager reported that there had been a meeting last week to discuss the grass situation at the new library and were proposing to sod the front of the building and hydro-seed the back and sides.  Following the installation of the grass, the parking areas will be paved and striped. 
 
Commissioner Miller moved to approve the change orders (attachment as a part of these minutes) as presented, seconded by Commissioner Duvall.
 
Commissioner Phillips stated that he would like to see the total figures regarding using sod for the lawn as opposed to seeding.
 
The motion was approved with a unanimous vote.
 
The chairman noted that sod was originally approved for the new library due to the time of year and weather conditions, but now time has gone by and it has gotten warmer earlier than expected.  He thanked the manager and staff for taking steps to use sod and hydro-seeding in an effort to save money.  Commissioner Phillips stated that he would like to see the breakdown on the costs of sod and seed when it is available.  Mr. Wilson said that there is a relatively steep bank in the front of the building that he wanted to make sure was taken care of as soon as possible in order to avoid any erosion problems and to reduce the amount of dirt that might be tracked into the new facility. 
 
MANAGER’S REPORT 
· Board of Education:  A joint meeting with the board of education has been scheduled for Tuesday, March 14, 2006.  The meeting will be held at the Brevard High School auditorium, starting at 6:00 p.m.    
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
There were no comments made.
 
COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS
Chairman Guice thanked the audience for their participation.
 
There being no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Duvall moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Phillips and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 8:10 p.m.
 
                                                                                    __________________________________
ATTEST:                                                                      W. David Guice, Chairman
 
____________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to the Board
